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provided Department of Veterans Affairs documentation but no supporting documentation 
describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters. 
 
Based on your assertions that you incurred PTSD during military service, which might have 
mitigated your discharge character of service, a qualified mental health professional reviewed  
your request for correction to your record and provided the Board with the AO.  The AO stated in 
pertinent part: 
 

During his enlistment, Petitioner was diagnosed with a personality disorder.  This 
diagnosis was based on observed behaviors and performance during his period of 
service, the information he chose to disclose, and the psychological evaluation 
performed.  A personality disorder diagnosis is pre-existing to military service by 
definition, and indicates lifelong characterological traits unsuitable for military 
service.  Post-service, the VA has granted service connection for PTSD.  
Unfortunately, there is insufficient evidence to attribute his misconduct to 
unrecognized symptoms of PTSD, as his in-service misconduct appears to be 
consistent with his diagnosed personality disorder.  Additional records (e.g., post-
service mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and 
their specific link to his misconduct) would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion there is post-service of PTSD.  There is 
insufficient evidence his misconduct could be attributed to PTSD.” 
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as evidenced by your 
two NJPs, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the Board considered the 
seriousness of your misconduct and found that your conduct showed a complete disregard for 
military authority and regulations.  Additionally, character of service is based, in part, on conduct 
and overall trait averages which are computed from marks assigned during periodic evaluations.  
You military behavior average was 2.7.  An average of 3.0 in military behavior was required at 
the time of your separation for a fully Honorable characterization of service.  Lastly, the Board 
concurred with the AO that there is insufficient evidence your misconduct could be attributed to 
PTSD.  As a result, the Board concluded significant negative aspects of your active service 
outweighed the positive aspects and continues to warrant a GEN characterization.  Even in light 
of the Wilkie Memo and reviewing the record holistically, the Board did not find evidence of an 
error or injustice that warrants granting you the relief you requested or granting relief as a matter 
of clemency or equity.  Accordingly, given the totality of the circumstances, the Board 
determined that your request does not merit relief. 
 
You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon the submission of new matters, 
which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149.  New matters are those not 
previously presented to or considered by the Board.  In this regard, it is important to keep in  
mind that a presumption of regularity is attached to all official records.  Consequently, when  
 
 






